

How Community Schools are Transforming Public Education

By In the Public Interest, the Network for Public Education, & the Partnership for the Future of Learning

MAY 2024



Table of Contents

Introduction	3
Improving Academic Performance.....	5
Improving Attendance.....	9
Advancing Racial Equity	10
Increasing Teacher Retention	12
Responding to the Covid-19 Pandemic	13
Increasing School Safety	15
Increasing Family Engagement	16
Avoiding School Closures.....	19
Addressing the Housing Crisis	20
Conclusion.....	21
Appendix A	22
Endnotes.....	24

Acknowledgments



In the Public Interest, the Network for Public Education, and the Partnership for the Future of Learning would like to thank Anna Maier, senior policy advisor and researcher at Learning Policy Institute, for her helpful review and feedback.



We would also like to thank Terry Lutz for the design of this report.

Any errors or omissions in this report are the sole responsibility of In the Public Interest.

Introduction

Chronic underfunding. Teacher shortages. Gun violence. Mental health crises. Political attacks by elected officials. An overemphasis on standardized testing. America's public schools face countless challenges that seem to be more insurmountable with each passing school year.

Yet there is reason for hope. Public schools from small-town Florida to downtown Los Angeles are using a century-old strategy to overcome these challenges, with striking results. These schools are transforming into “community schools,” listening to and collaborating with families, students, and their surrounding communities to not only improve academic performance and student well-being but also solve problems beyond the classroom and campus walls.

Research shows that community schools that adhere to best practices improve student educational outcomes, increase attendance, improve peer/adult relationships and attitudes toward school, and reduce racial and economic achievement gaps.¹ We also know that for every dollar invested in a community school, the community gets \$15 back because better schools boost the economy and well-being of its population.² This report is not a research review but a collection of stories about community schools that are transforming the way they function and demonstrating progress on a variety of outcome measures.

An elementary school in Florida installed street lights near its campus after hearing from parents that students felt unsafe walking to school in the dark, helping raise attendance rates and increase student achievement on standardized testing.

A New Jersey K-8 school reduced teacher turnover by providing a support system to students and their families by including a food pantry and full on-site medical clinic. This afforded teachers the ability to focus on educating in the classroom, reducing teacher stress.

What are community schools?

Community schools are public schools that use the community school approach to transform into a place where educators, local community members, families, and students work together to strengthen conditions for student learning and healthy development. They provide services and support to fit each community's needs, guided by the people who know students best—families, teachers, and the students themselves. They often partner with outside organizations and local governments to support the entirety of a student's well-being to ensure they are healthy, well-fed, safe, and in a better position to learn.

A Los Angeles high school collaborated with its socioeconomically disadvantaged students to reform its school safety strategy, resulting in zero student expulsions for over a decade and contributing to a boost in graduation and college-going rates.

All three of these unique schools are part of the growing community school movement designed to better connect schools to the students and families they serve.

This report spotlights 21 public schools and school districts that have demonstrated the transformative power of the community school strategy. It also includes a list of schools that have adopted the strategy and experienced positive results (see Appendix A).

The future is bright for community schools. California has committed \$4.1 billion to make one out of every three schools a community school.³ Maryland spent over \$116 million in 2022 on schools with 80 percent or more of their students receiving free or reduced-price meals.⁴ The federal government included \$150 million for community schools in its fiscal year 2024 budget.⁵

Though this report includes a fraction of the thousands of public schools committed to the community school strategy nationwide, it illustrates the power of listening to and empowering those closest to problems at school to guide the solutions to those problems. By doing so, schools can improve academic outcomes, advance racial justice, increase school safety, avoid closure, and much more.

Learn more about community schools and bring them to your school district

Community schools exemplify how public education should function in a healthy democracy. Rather than making assumptions about what students and families need, they tailor the school environment in and outside the classroom to what students and families say they need. This takes a commitment to collaborating with and providing meaningful leadership opportunities to students, families, and community partners through strategies such as needs assessments, listening sessions, home visits, and more.

These resources can help you learn about community schools:

- [In the Public Interest's Community Schools Resources](#)
- [National Education Association's \(NEA\) Community Schools Resources](#)
- [American Federation of Teachers' \(AFT\) Community Schools Resources](#)
- [American Federation of Teachers' \(AFT\) Lesson Plans on Community Schools](#)
- [Learning Policy Institute's \(LPI\) Community School Resources](#)
- [Partnership for the Future of Learning's Community School Playbook](#)
- [Partnership for the Future of Learning's Community Schools Story Map](#)
- [Institute for Educational Leadership's \(IEL\) Community Schools Resources](#)
- [National Center for Community Schools \(NCCS\) Community Schools Forward](#)

Have questions about community schools or bringing them to your district? Email In the Public Interest at info@inthepublicinterest.org



Improving Academic Performance

Gibsonton Elementary School

Gibsonton, Florida

By using the community school strategy to directly respond to challenges faced by students, Gibsonton Elementary School outside of Tampa, Florida, improved student standardized test scores as well as attendance.

Most of Gibsonton's students are Hispanic (58 percent in 2023⁶) and economically disadvantaged, and the area surrounding the school has been left behind in the rapid growth of the Tampa metro area.

Based on outreach to families, the school expanded its on-campus food offerings, gave away backpacks full of school supplies, brought adult education to the community, and installed a campus washer and dryer. Soon after becoming a community school, Gibsonton learned that one of the biggest challenges its students faced was that many felt unsafe walking to and from campus. The school organized an effort to have the county install new streetlights and sidewalks near campus to increase student safety.

To support academic gains, Gibsonton also focused on increasing attendance. The school partnered with families and the community to bring awareness to daily attendance, leading to four continuous years of improved records (2019-2023).⁷ With improved attendance came increased instructional opportunities for students, with student agency and goal-setting a focal point for all grade levels.

In the 2017-2018 school year, Gibsonton received a grade of "D" on the state's annual report card that assesses elementary schools on the basis of their scores on standardized achievement tests.⁸ By 2018-2019, Gibsonton raised its grade to a "C."⁹ In 2023, Gibsonton was 14 points away from a state score of "B," the highest points it has earned since the start of the Florida State Assessment.¹⁰



Students at Gibsonton Elementary School in Gibsonton, Florida, presenting as part of a student-led series for Black History Month. Source: Gibsonton Elementary School's Facebook page

Lakewood Elementary School *Durham, North Carolina*

After increasing engagement with families of the school's predominantly Black and Latinx student population, Durham, North Carolina's Lakewood Elementary School shifted to culturally responsive teaching, boosting the school's academic performance.

In 2017, protests by parents, teachers, and nearby residents forced the state of North Carolina to stop its plan to take control of Lakewood and turn it into a privately managed charter school.¹¹ The school had reported academic performance scores in the bottom five percent statewide,¹² with only one in four students proficient in reading.¹³

The following year, the Durham Public Schools Board of Education committed to turning four pilot schools into community schools, including Lakewood.¹⁴ Over the course of the 2018–2019 school year, Lakewood implemented family engagement teams to increase interaction between teachers and parents. Parent Teacher Association (PTA) meeting attendance increased 460 percent compared to the previous year, while participation by

BIPOC families skyrocketed over 1,000 percent.¹⁵

This increased engagement informed the school about what types of support families needed. The school implemented after-school programs, free eye screenings, financial assistance, and a shift to culturally responsive teaching.

Lakewood's performance on the state's 2018–2019 school year report card assessments leaped from a

grade of "F" to "C," and its measures of academic growth improved by 16 percentage points, with grade-level proficiency increasing by 17.6 percentage points.¹⁶

"Parents that I have constant contact with now are so appreciative," said Mayra Morales, an English as a Second Language (ESL) teacher at Lakewood. "You can hear it in their voices, you can see it on their faces. They are thankful to have a voice and be able to provide feedback to our administrators in the building as well as the teachers in the building. They're able to use their voice to make a change."¹⁷

“Parents ... are so appreciative. They are thankful to have a voice and be able to provide feedback to our administrators in the building as well as the teachers in the building.”

— Mayra Morales,
*English as a Second Language (ESL) teacher at
Lakewood Elementary School*

Oakland International High School

Oakland, California

Students at Oakland International High School graduate at higher rates than other newcomer students in Oakland, California’s public school district, in part because of the school’s community school strategy. This is particularly remarkable because Oakland International serves immigrant students who are newly arrived from more than 20 different countries.¹⁸ More than 96 percent of students qualify for free or reduced-price lunch, the highest poverty rate of any high school in Oakland’s district.¹⁹

After opening as a community school in 2007, Oakland International focused on providing connections to social services that students and families were not able to access in their home countries or that are not available to them in their current neighborhoods.²⁰ The school features an on-site Wellness Center for students to access emergency housing, food, legal assistance, and other forms of support.²¹ It also partners with a nearby school—Oakland Technical High School—to provide medical, counseling, and health education services.²²

From 2018 to 2022, Oakland International’s graduation rate was 62.7 percent, compared with a districtwide newcomer graduation rate of 39.4 percent.²³

“We can make a list all day long of the challenges students bring into the classrooms and what struggles they might have,” said the co-director of the school’s Learning Lab, “but we want to turn the lens to the assets and strengths that they’re bringing.”²⁴

Hoover Elementary School

Cedar Rapids, Iowa

Hoover Elementary School in Cedar Rapids, Iowa, used the community school strategy to focus on measuring and meeting the needs of its diverse student population—more than 20 languages are spoken at the school.²⁵ Doing so helped to decrease office referrals for disruptive behavior, boost test scores in math, and keep the school’s English language learner students scoring far above the state average in language acquisition.

Located in a predominantly white city, Hoover’s student population is more than 85 percent non-white, with around half of its students qualifying as English language learners, many of them from countries in Africa.²⁶ This was reflected in what students and their families said they needed when Hoover’s staff used the community school strategy to offer additional services and improve the curriculum.

“It was really important to [our students] that this is actually part of their voice in this transformative process of being a community based school.”

— Lemi Tilahun,
Hoover Elementary School
Former Community School Coordinator



Students outside of Hoover Elementary School in Cedar Rapids, Iowa. Source: Hoover Elementary School's Facebook page

The school's community school coordinator visited every Hoover family at home, linked families with mental health providers, and amplified parents' voices.²⁷ The school added more diverse books to the library and incorporated them into classroom teaching. They expanded their selection of culturally diverse meals in the school's food pantry, which opened in 2018 and serves about 178 families in the Hoover community.²⁸ They also answered students' demands for more afterschool programs by starting new clubs and revamping the student council to increase student voice and advocacy.²⁹

These changes helped lead to increased test scores in math and fewer office referrals for disruptive behavior, according to the school's community school coordinator.³⁰ During the 2022-2023 school year, Hoover's English language learner students scored nearly 30 points above the state average in growth on assessments that determine language acquisition.³¹

"It was really important to [our students] that this is actually part of their voice in this transformative process of being a community-based school," the coordinator told a local television station in 2021.³²



Improving Attendance

McKinley Elementary School

Erie, Pennsylvania

After learning from families that students had to cross dangerous roads and intersections to get to school, McKinley Elementary School in Erie, Pennsylvania, created a “walking school bus” by organizing trained adult volunteers to escort students safely to and from campus, immediately boosting attendance rates.³³

McKinley had transformed into a community school in response to Erie’s growing financial issues, as manufacturing plants closed and job opportunities dwindled in the city. In 2016, the city’s school district, starved for funding, even considered closing its high schools.³⁴

Instead, the school district consolidated schools, tapped state emergency funds, and launched a community school program. McKinley was one of five schools that became a community school, addressing student needs through a food pantry, help with families’ utility bills, and the walking school bus.

During the 2018–2019 school year, before the program began, 73.5 percent of students regularly attended school, below the statewide average of 85.7 percent.³⁵ By the end of 2021, attendance at McKinley had jumped to 86 percent.³⁶

Lost Hills Union Elementary School District

Kern County, California

Lost Hill Union Elementary School District used the community school strategy to provide each student with an adult mentor and increase communication with families, helping the district address chronic absenteeism and achieve top academic growth for English language arts (ELA) and math compared to other districts in California’s Kern County.

The district implemented the community school strategy in 2018 after receiving a federal Full-Service Community Schools grant.³⁷ Soon each student was matched with an adult staff member as part of a mentoring program offering one-on-one check-ins and other collaborative activities. The district also began providing positive reinforcement for attendance (e.g., field trips, dress-up days, and raffles), offering rides to school if students miss the bus, and communicating with families through conversations, calls home, and sending postcards and letters.³⁸ The district’s schools also began offering after-school programming, shared nursing services, and preschool.

In 2023, the district achieved the top spot out of Kern County’s 46 districts for proficiency gains in ELA and math from pre-pandemic levels.³⁹ It also had one of the lowest chronic absenteeism rates—14.6 percent—compared to the county-wide rate of 26.3 percent.⁴⁰

“Securing double-digit proficiency growth is huge,” Verónica Sánchez-Gregory, principal of Lost Hills Elementary School, told Learning Policy Institute. “But doing it during a pandemic year is unprecedented.”⁴¹



Advancing Racial Equity

Cincinnati Public Schools

Cincinnati, Ohio

After city leaders went neighborhood to neighborhood asking communities what they wanted from their local public school, voters in Cincinnati, Ohio, approved a levy to renovate the struggling city’s public schools and turn them into community schools. Within a few years, Cincinnati Public Schools experienced academic improvement across its student population, particularly increasing its Black students’ success.

The levy passed in 2001, and by 2006, nine schools had hired site coordinators, performed needs assessments with their local communities, and began to collaborate with community partners. From 2006 to 2015, the achievement gap between Black and white students was reduced from 14.5 percent to 4.5 percent.⁴² By 2018, graduation rates had increased by seven percent over the previous four years, and third-grade literacy had increased 20 percent over the previous three years.⁴³

The key to Cincinnati’s success has been its community engagement process, which continually assesses through outreach the needs of the community within and surrounding a school. This approach has led to many of the schools adapting curriculum to student needs, opening health centers, partnering with mental health providers, allowing the community to use the building after hours, and more.⁴⁴

James Madison Academic Campus

Milwaukee, Wisconsin

When the 2020–21 school year began, James Madison Academic Campus, a high school in Milwaukee, Wisconsin, was not only prepared for the ongoing Covid-19 pandemic, but also for its predominantly Black student population to better understand and gain inspiration from the historic protests following the police killing of George Floyd.

Back in 2013, the city of Milwaukee had been searching for answers to explain the poor academic outcomes of its lowest-performing schools.⁴⁵ They tried alternative education policies, such as charter schools⁴⁶ and vouchers,⁴⁷ with little success. With the support of the local teachers union and United Way, the local school board turned some of the low-performing schools into community schools.⁴⁸

By 2020, James Madison Academic Campus was one of the city's 12 community schools. It formed a youth council made up of student leaders practicing local organizing, advocacy, and engagement. The council joined forces with other schools' councils to demand and win funding for ethnic studies courses. In June, even in the middle of the pandemic, the district pledged to provide funding for up to 12 ethnic study positions in the next school year.⁴⁹ This occurred just a few hours before protest and unrest erupted across Milwaukee—and across the nation—after the killing of George Floyd by a Minneapolis, Minnesota, police officer.

"[The ethnic studies] class helped me evolve," a James Madison Academic Campus student who took part in the protests told the Milwaukee Journal Sentinel. "I became more of a people person, more of a leader, more mature. And I definitely feel like I'm making a difference."⁵⁰

"We talk about how Black lives matter in our classroom from the first day of school to the last," said a teacher at a nearby elementary school that also uses the community school strategy. "At the very least, I want to show them they matter in a society that makes them feel like they don't."⁵¹

Deer River High School

Deer River, Minnesota

Combining state and federal funding with support from local organizations, Deer River High School in rural Minnesota became a community school in 2020, right before the Covid-19 pandemic. Among the many ways it was able to support students and families was its Anishinaabe education program (Anishinaabe is a broad term for the region's Indigenous people).

Approximately one-third of the school district's student population is Indigenous⁵², a demographic known to be consistently underserved by Minnesota's public schools.⁵³ "Our struggles are different," the coordinator of Deer River's Anishinaabe education program said. "We want to be teaching students about their cultural identity to show awareness and pride in who they are, and to teach them that struggles are temporary."⁵⁴

Deer River's Anishinaabe program teaches cultural and local history through courses and field trips.⁵⁵ Students also learn business planning, marketing, public speaking, and other practical skills. The program, combined with grocery deliveries, home visits, and other resources requested by families, supported the school's students as Covid-19 exacerbated their community's already-difficult health care challenges.⁵⁶



Students at a Changemakers presentation held at Deer River High School in Deer River, Minnesota. Source: Deer River Schools website

Brooklyn Center Community Schools

Brooklyn Center, Minnesota

As Brooklyn Center, Minnesota, was reeling from the police killings of Daunte Wright in 2021 and George Floyd in nearby Minneapolis the summer before, the city's school district employed the community school strategy to meet the needs of its traumatized students and families, most of whom live in poverty.

Wright's killing led to nightly protests at Brooklyn Center Police Department headquarters, across the street from the city's high school campus. The school distributed diapers, Gatorade, food, facemasks, and other items to students and area families for staying safe and healthy.⁵⁷

Brooklyn Center's school district adopted the community school strategy in 2009, launching vision, dental, and mental health clinics and providing free health care not only to students in this school, but also any child who lives in the city.⁵⁸ The clinics, along with services like tutoring and before- and after-school programs, had an early impact. Reading scores for English learners and special education students increased. By 2013, the number of absences at the district's high school had dropped to fewer than 6,500 from 9,000 in 2009.⁵⁹



Increasing Teacher Retention

Mahatma K. Gandhi School, PS #23

Jersey City, New Jersey

Three years after becoming a community school in 2018, Mahatma K. Gandhi School, PS #23 in Jersey City, New Jersey, had boosted its student attendance by ten percentage points, to exceed 90 percent. But that hasn't been the only remarkable change the school has experienced.

For the 2022–2023 school year, the school was able to retain 95 percent of its teachers⁶⁰—as the state of New Jersey as a whole experienced a growing teacher shortage and continued a decade-long drop in the number of college students graduating with education degrees.⁶¹ The five teachers who left Mahatma K. Gandhi had filed for retirement.

Teachers said that before the school became a community school and began supporting students and families struggling with housing, energy bills, and even immigration issues, they had to be attendance officers, guidance

“My whole goal is just to try to make it a great place to work and do everything possible for the kids to have a great school experience. For the teachers, we just try to get out of the way and let them teach. We don't put extra things on their plate to bog them down.”

— Peter Mattaliano,
principal of Mahatma K. Gandhi School, PS #23

counselors, therapists, and nurses, and even sometimes act as another guardian for students.⁶² In 2023, the school opened a full-service health care center with full-time licensed clinical social workers to facilitate mental services for students and their families.⁶³ Teachers could concentrate on meeting the academic needs of their students, increasing job satisfaction, and reducing stress.

The school's attendance increased even more, to 93 percent at the start of the 2023–24 school year, and the percentage of chronically absent students decreased from 41 percent to 21 percent over the prior year.⁶⁴

Greco Middle School

Tampa, Florida

After learning that teachers wanted more opportunities for communication with administration and more consistency in school discipline, Greco Middle School in Tampa, Florida, used the community school strategy to help nearly double its rate of teacher retention and increase its score on the state's annual academic report card.

After gathering staff needs, Greco implemented practices to increase the opportunity for grade-level teachers to work together, provided funds for teacher supplies, offered paid professional development, and more.⁶⁵

Teacher retention quickly skyrocketed from 48 percent in 2021–2022 to 84 percent in 2022–2023.⁶⁶ Only three teachers transferred to other district schools in 2022–2023, while more than ten did the prior year. This contributed to Greco increasing its score on Florida's annual academic report card from "D" to "C."⁶⁷



Responding to the Covid-19 Pandemic

Sustainable Community Schools (SCS)

Chicago, Illinois

After decades of organizing by parents and community activists, educators in Chicago spurred the adoption of the community school strategy at 20 of the city's high-poverty public schools. By focusing on racial justice and equity, these schools were better prepared than most to meet families' needs during the Covid-19 pandemic, and some of the schools were able to avoid the steep enrollment declines that schools across the city have experienced in recent years.

In 2001, parents and community activists in Chicago's Little Village fought for and won the opening of a new public school in their neighborhood, Little Village Social Justice High School.⁶⁸ Fourteen years later, parents and community activists in the nearby neighborhood of Bronzeville used what Little Village had accomplished as inspiration to stop the closure

and privatization of Walter H. Dyett High School.⁶⁹ The next year, Dyett became one of the city's 20 community schools through the Chicago Teachers Union's (CTU) collective bargaining agreement with Chicago Public Schools.

The community school strategy helped Chicago's community schools be better prepared than most to support families with mental health care and other services during the pandemic.⁷⁰ Becoming a community school "has been one of the most influential initiatives in [my] six years at the helm," Ellen Kennedy, principal of Richards High School, told *Chalkbeat* in 2023.⁷¹ The strategy afforded Kennedy's school the opportunity to offer more student services, including a youth intervention specialist, parent engagement coordinator, a full-time clinician, after-school clubs, and tutoring.⁷² Kennedy credited the community school strategy with helping the school boost enrollment by 12 percent.⁷³

Social Justice Humanitas Academy

San Fernando, California

After seeing many students struggle with the return to campus in August 2021, San Fernando, California's Social Justice Humanitas Academy leaned on its existing community school strategy to make the transition smoother for the entire school community.

Teachers led group discussions about the Covid-19 pandemic's impact on students, the vast majority of whom are Latinx and economically disadvantaged.⁷⁴ They adjusted instruction to address learning gaps and consistently reached out to parents to assess needs.⁷⁵ The school shifted class schedules to accommodate the work schedules of students who had picked up jobs to support their families during the pandemic.⁷⁶ It also leaned on outside partnerships to provide individual, group, and family therapy and connect families with temporary shelter, food, and legal assistance.⁷⁷

Bucking trends, Social Justice Humanitas Academy's graduation rate at the end of the school year remained high, nearly 100 percent.⁷⁸ According to the school's principal, students were staying in class, and illegal drug use fueled by mental health issues had declined.⁷⁹



Increasing School Safety

Felicitas & Gonzalo Mendez High School

Los Angeles, California

Los Angeles's Felicitas & Gonzalo Mendez High School has used the community school strategy to implement restorative justice practices and social justice-informed curricula, contributing to gains in academic achievement and a safer campus.

Mendez was included in the initial cohort of schools given community school funding by the Los Angeles Unified School District (LAUSD) in 2020, a result of the historic teacher's strike the year before. However, it has operated as a community school since opening in 2009.

"We knew very quickly from when the school opened ... that schools can't do it all," the school's Community School and Restorative Justice Coordinator told the Learning Policy Institute in 2021. "We made sure to immediately connect with a lot of community organizations."⁸⁰

The school uses annual needs assessments to tailor services to students and families, including a mobile health clinic, arts enrichment classes, and after-school clubs.⁸¹ Mendez

“It's not just you go to school and go home. [Teachers and administrators] care about you everywhere and [care about] your general well-being.”

— Arianna Romero,
Felicitas & Gonzalo Mendez
High School alumna

also integrates social justice and culturally sustaining practices into curricula, including Advanced Placement for All and Computer Science for All, and its school safety strategy is informed by restorative justice practices.⁸² In 2019, students led a movement to end the district's policy of randomly searching for weapons on campus.⁸³

In 2019, 85 percent of students reported feeling safe at Mendez.⁸⁴ Nationally, surveys suggest that less than 70 percent of students feel safe at school.⁸⁵ The school had zero expulsions between 2011 and 2021.⁸⁶ In 2020, Mendez's graduation rate had reached almost 90 percent, and the school had a 90 percent college-going rate.⁸⁷



Parents learning how to manage stress at Felicitas & Gonzalo Mendez High School in Los Angeles, California. Source: Mendez High School's Facebook page

Luther Burbank High School

Sacramento, California

After more than 30 years of following the community school strategy, Sacramento, California's Luther Burbank High School has transformed its school culture into a safe campus without the use of school police.

In 1992, the Sacramento City Unified School District began using state funding to implement the community school strategy—which they called Student Support Centers—at a number of schools, including Luther Burbank.⁸⁸ After becoming a community school, Luther Burbank began including students and families in decision-making, using community circles—a restorative justice practice—in the classroom and voluntary home visits to parents.⁸⁹

A teacher at Burbank wrote: “[The restorative justice] process allows students to accept responsibility and equips students with an action plan to move forward productively instead of continuing to repeat the cycle of misbehavior and punitive response from administration.”⁹⁰

Through a joint process with students and families, the school has hired community members as school monitors to engage with students if tensions arise.⁹¹ If needed, the school connects with a student's family to better understand what's happening in the student's life. If services are needed, the school leverages a network of community-based organizations to offer support.



Increasing Family Engagement

Wheaton Woods Elementary School

Rockville, Maryland

Wheaton Woods Elementary School, in the affluent Washington, D.C., suburb of Maryland's Montgomery County, has used the community school strategy to increase parent engagement in the education of its students,⁹² who are largely made up of first- and second-generation immigrants from Central and South America, along with a significant population from northeast Africa. Eighty-three percent of the school's students qualify for federally subsidized free and reduced-price meals, and 55 percent are English language learners.⁹³

Wheaton Woods became a community school in 2021 as part of Maryland's state-mandated education plan, which requires schools with a concentration of poverty of 80 percent or greater to adopt the strategy.⁹⁴ Through surveys and listening sessions, the school learned the challenges that many students and families had in common.

“ We started off thinking our families needed things like food assistance and English classes—providing what we assumed families in poverty need. When we started listening to our families, we found out that what we didn’t have was enough out-of-school time and activities for their kids, not enough athletics”

— Daman Harris,
principal of Wheaton Woods Elementary School

After hearing from parents that they were struggling with child care, Wheaton Woods began offering a wide variety of afterschool programs.⁹⁵ After learning that many parents were facing the challenges of being first-year immigrants, the school brought in experts who offer legal services as well as English language classes for adults.⁹⁶

“We weren’t listening to our families;” Wheaton Woods’ principal told journalist Jeff Bryant in 2022.⁹⁷ “We started off thinking our families needed things like food assistance and English classes—providing what we assumed families in poverty need. When we started listening to our families, we found out that what we didn’t have was enough out-of-school time and activities for their kids, not enough athletics. We found out that rather than English classes for adults, parents wanted their children to learn Spanish to retain their culture. They wanted employment training for adults and more help with child care.”



Student participating during a wellness event at Wheaton Woods Elementary School in Rockville, Maryland. Source: The principal of Wheaton Woods Elementary School's Twitter page

Garfield Elementary School

Oakland, California

Oakland, California's Garfield Elementary School conducted a listening campaign with school staff and parent leaders, helping the school craft a new values and vision statement and increase family engagement in supporting student achievement.

During the 2011–2012 school year, Garfield teamed up with a local organization—East Bay Asian Youth Center (EBAYC)—to survey students and families, conduct one-on-one family visits, and facilitate listening sessions with staff and parent leaders on a weekly basis.⁹⁸

The school learned that many families had concerns about the academic level of curriculum and homework.⁹⁹

The school then collaborated with families and teachers to develop a new school vision statement and values. Families expressed overwhelming support for the change and signed commitment cards to get involved to improve student achievement.¹⁰⁰

Batesville School District

Batesville, Arkansas

Batesville School District, serving a rural town located 80 miles north of Little Rock, Arkansas, adopted the community school strategy in 2020 using funding and technical support from the NEA Foundation. The district soon developed a districtwide approach to personalize support for students and families using needs assessments, shifting the school's culture toward embracing rather than avoiding family feedback.¹⁰¹

The district brought together families, community members, educators, and administrators to collaborate on strategies to address student and family needs. They linked community partners with families in need of medical care, clothing, home or car repairs, and more. They also began offering trainings for families on supporting student social and emotional development, navigating the college selection and financial aid processes, and instructional resources, continuously incorporating feedback from parents about what information to offer.

"This model is authentic, and it is engaging our community and parents," Michael Hester, superintendent of Batesville School District, told the NEA Foundation.¹⁰²

"I went here, and it was very hard," Jessica Martinez, a former Batesville School District student and current parent, told *19ninety Films*.¹⁰³ "There were no teachers or any type of translators. But now in my son's school they have an ESL class and people who speak Spanish. There are more chances for students to communicate well."



Avoiding School Closures

Northeast Early College High School

Austin, Texas

Parents, teachers, and students were able to save Austin, Texas's Northeast Early College High School from being closed by demanding that the local school district transform the school into a community school.

In 2008, Northeast—then called John H. Reagan High School—was struggling. The Austin Independent School District was threatened by closure due to low test scores, a graduation rate below 50 percent, subpar attendance, high teacher turnover, and decreasing enrollment.¹⁰⁴ Supported by a community group, Austin Voices for Education and Youth (AVEY), parents, teachers, and students developed a plan to turn Northeast into a community school, and the district allowed them to try it out.¹⁰⁵

Crucial to the plan was a community-engaged needs assessment. Close to 80 percent of the student population were Latinx, and about 18 percent were Black. Eighty percent were identified by the state's indicator of poverty and 30 percent were English Language Learners.¹⁰⁶ A quarter of female students were pregnant or parenting, among whom barely any graduated.¹⁰⁷

The school learned that student needs included a more challenging curriculum, mobile health clinics, parenting classes, expanded after-school activities, and more.¹⁰⁸ A full-time bilingual social worker was hired to diagnose chronic attendance problems and an early college program was launched to connect students with the community college across the street from campus.

By 2016, Northeast was a thriving school community. The school was graduating 85 percent of its students, enrollment had more than doubled, and the graduation rate among pregnant and parenting teens was 100 percent.¹⁰⁹



Addressing the Housing Crisis

Buena Vista Horace Mann K-8 Community School *San Francisco, California*

Despite being located in an affluent neighborhood, San Francisco's Buena Vista Horace Mann K-8 Community School learned from some of its students and families that homelessness was their primary challenge. The school worked with the local school board to open a shelter, available to students and families in need from across the school district.

After the school's wellness team had noticed more and more families struggling with housing, and after not hearing back from the city government or nonprofits about helping those families, the school's community school coordinator spearheaded an effort to set up a shelter in the school gym.

Kids without a regular place to sleep at night weren't showing up ready to learn, the coordinator told *The Hechinger Report*.¹¹⁰ "And how could they? Your brain is not relaxed. You're not in learning mode, you're in survival mode, you're in flight or fight mode."

The program began in 2018, and by January 2020 more than 30 district schools had referred students to the gym, and the program was deemed cost-effective.¹¹¹ Over the course of 2020, the program served 146 students.¹¹² "We will not fix homelessness until the federal government believes that housing is a human right," San Francisco City Supervisor told *The Hechinger Report*. "Hopefully we will not need [a program like] this in the future, but right now we do."¹¹³

Conclusion

Unlike the failed reforms of the beginning of this century, which used punitive measures like high-stakes testing and market-based approaches to privatize public schools, the community schools strategy understands that student learning occurs in a context that extends beyond classroom and school walls. The strategy accepts the reality that a teacher cannot solve student economic insecurity or hunger with a high-stakes test, nor can they teach an empty desk. It seeks to amplify teacher involvement, transforming the way a school functions by cultivating trusting relationships between students, families, educators, and community members.

Even as community schools integrate services to fill community gaps, the community that serves the school is not viewed as an impediment to student learning but rather an asset. By encouraging collaboration and problem identification within the community, these schools can better provide students with the support they need to grow as healthy learners and citizens.

The community school strategy improves public schools, welcoming all students while embracing the community in which each school exists. The examples in this report illustrate the many successful models that exist and the bright future that lies ahead for community schools.

These resources can help you learn about community schools and how to bring them to your school district:

In the Public Interest's Community Schools Resources

- [National Education Association's \(NEA\) Community Schools Resources](#)
- [American Federation of Teachers' \(AFT\) Community Schools Resources](#)
- [American Federation of Teachers' \(AFT\) Lesson Plans on Community Schools](#)
- [Learning Policy Institute's \(LPI\) Community School Resources](#)
- [Partnership for the Future of Learning's Community School Playbook](#)
- [Partnership for the Future of Learning's Community Schools Story Map](#)
- [Institute for Educational Leadership's \(IEL\) Community Schools Resources](#)
- [National Center for Community Schools \(NCCS\) Community Schools Forward](#)

Questions about community schools or bringing them to your district? Email In the Public Interest at info@inthepublicinterest.org

Appendix A

School	City	State	Story	Source
Arrey Elementary School	Arrey	NM	Arrey Elementary School used home visits with parents to keep students safe, engaged, and learning through the Covid-19 pandemic, providing food, computers, internet services, and more.	https://pv4ps.org/when-a-school-is-the-very-heart-of-a-community https://www.lcsun-news.com/story/news/education/2021/09/22/new-mexico-community-schools-aim-cover-every-basic-need/5773991001/
Lynn Community Middle School	Las Cruces	NM	After Lynn Community Middle School transitioned to a community school, absentee rates dropped substantially, discipline incidents were cut in half, and the school district's grade on the state report card rose from an "F" to a "D."	https://ourfuture.org/20200522/new-mexico-shows-how-public-ed-can-thrive-after-covid-19
Riverside Central Elementary School	Rochester	MN	Riverside Central Elementary School used the community school approach to offer a sleeping room and a food and clothing pantry to students, helping lead to an increase in attendance.	https://www.postbulletin.com/news/local/weaving-the-safety-net-how-rochester-public-schools-helps-students-succeed
Cuba Independent School District	Cuba	NM	After hearing from families that they needed electricity at home, Cuba Independent School District used funding from the New Mexico Senate and Indigenous Education Department to help facilitate the installation of solar panels on seven homes.	https://www.the-journal.com/articles/new-mexico-community-schools-aim-to-cover-every-basic-need/
Hamilton Disston Elementary	Philadelphia	PA	During the hardest days of the Covid-19 pandemic, Hamilton Disston Elementary provided weekly produce distributions and online ESL classes to students, and teamed up with a local organization to offer afterschool programs and case management.	https://www.phila.gov/2022-04-21-community-school-coordinator-builds-a-new-future-for-northeast-neighborhood/
University High School	Roswell	NM	University High School used the community school approach to connect students with a local community college, leading to increased graduation rates. The school also implemented prevention and intervention substance abuse curriculum, experiencing a significant decline in substance abuse infractions.	https://webnew.ped.state.nm.us/wp-content/uploads/2024/01/Community-Schools-Legislative-Brief-1-pager.pdf
Brandon High School	Tampa	FL	After becoming a community school, Brandon High School learned from its students that having more job opportunities was one of their top needs. As a result of the school teaming up with community partners, students began gaining employment with local businesses.	

King Elementary School	Deer River	MN	King Elementary School used the community school approach to connect more deeply with parents and address chronic absenteeism in their Indigenous student population, around a third of the school's students.	
Enos Garcia Elementary School	Taos	NM	Enos Garcia Elementary School used surveys to learn and adapt to families' needs. The school expanded services, including supplemental food, kept their clothing bank open, and fostered connections with local organizations to help pay water, internet, and other bills.	https://inthepublicinterest.org/food-delivery-free-clothes-it-support-community-schools-are-stepping-up-in-the-pandemic/
Olympia School District	Olympia	WA	During the Covid-19 pandemic, Olympia School District partnered with a social service nonprofit network to help prevent homelessness and rapidly rehouse students and families experiencing homelessness.	https://www.thurstontalk.com/2022/06/08/togethers-olympia-community-schools-program-meets-critical-unmet-needs/
Lincoln Avenue Elementary School	Milwaukee	WI	After learning from parents that they felt the neighborhood wasn't safe enough to allow their children to walk to school, Lincoln Avenue Elementary School launched a "walking school bus" program to have teachers and parents escort students to campus.	https://unitedwaygmwc.org/Stories/WalkingSchoolBus
Oakland Unified School District	Oakland	CA	In the first year of the Covid-19 pandemic, Oakland, California's community schools assessed student and family needs, informing the Oakland Unified School District's overall response. Schools provided feminine hygiene products, food, and other basic-needs products. One of the school's health centers also created a phone line to triage services for any youth in the city who did not have a medical home.	https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/blog/covid-oakland-school-based-health-centers
Martin Luther King Jr. Academic Middle School	San Francisco	CA	Martin Luther King Jr. Academic Middle School used the community school approach to deepen relationships with students and families, leading the school to partner with an outside organization to offer health-focused workshops, implement project-based pedagogy, and shift to de-escalation and "push-in" strategies rather than pulling students out of class if they were disruptive.	https://www.sfexaminer.com/archives/a-reason-for-hope-within-s-f-s-lowest-income-schools/article_116ff800-9829-58bf-954f-ff35adf2142f.html
Clopper Mill Elementary School	Germantown	MD	Clopper Miller Elementary School utilized regularly scheduled monthly meetings with parents to garner interest and concerns, leading to the school opening a free-food pantry, investing in more sports gear for students, and more.	https://www.marylandmatters.org/2022/11/21/marylands-3-8-billion-education-reform-plan-embraces-community-schools/

Endnotes

- ¹ Anna Maier, Julia Daniel, Jeannie Oakes, and Livia Lam, Learning Policy Institute and National Education Policy Center, “Community Schools as an Effective School Improvement Strategy: A Review of the Evidence,” December 2017, https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/media/137/download?inline&file=Community_Schools_Effective_REPORT.pdf
- ² Ibid.
- ³ “California is transforming education through community schools,” Officer of Governor Gavin Newsome, February 16, 2023, <https://www.gov.ca.gov/2023/02/16/california-is-transforming-education-through-community-schools/>
- ⁴ Maryland Out of School Time (MOST) Network, “Blueprint for Maryland’s Future,” webpage accessed April 10, 2024. <https://www.mostnetwork.org/blueprint-for-marylands-future/>
- ⁵ United States House of Representatives, “Senate Report 118-84,” March 18, 2024, <https://docs.house.gov/billsthisweek/20240318/Division%20D%20LHHS.pdf>
- ⁶ Catherine Gilmore, email message to Jeremy Mohler, 11/13/23.
- ⁷ Ibid.
- ⁸ Florida Department of Education, “Gibson Elementary School Report Card,” webpage accessed April 12, 2024. <https://edudata.fldoe.org/ReportCards/Schools.html?school=1601&district=29>
- ⁹ Ibid.
- ¹⁰ Catherine Gilmore, email message to Jeremy Mohler, 11/13/23.
- ¹¹ Billy Ball, “Durham fires back at state over school takeover plan,” NC Newsline, October 4, 2017, <https://ncnewsline.com/2017/10/04/durham-fires-back-state-school-takeover-plan/>
- ¹² Ibid.
- ¹³ Greg Childress, “A tale of two schools: One, taken over by the state, struggles. Another, controlled by locals, rebounds,” NC Newsline, September 12, 2019, <https://ncnewsline.com/2019/09/12/a-tale-of-two-schools-one-taken-over-by-the-state-struggles-another-controlled-by-locals-rebounds/>
- ¹⁴ Durham Public Schools, “2018 Community Schools Board Resolution with 2021 Amendment,” webpage accessed April 12, 2024. <https://drive.google.com/file/d/1L8Dw4enjOx6fETJsMsfOWuh3GfNRJwxD/view>
- ¹⁵ Cason Greenwood, “Lakewood Elementary School: Community Organizing, Inclusive Leadership and Trust,” Community Schooling, Issue 3, Fall 2022. <https://ca01000043.schoolwires.net/site/default.aspx?PageType=3&ModuleInstanceID=74390&ViewID=7b97f7ed-8e5e-4120-848f-a8b4987d588f&RenderLoc=0&FlexDataID=124280&PageID=18692&Comments=true>
- ¹⁶ Greg Childress, “A tale of two schools: One, taken over by the state, struggles. Another, controlled by locals, rebounds,” NC Newsline, September 12, 2019, <https://ncnewsline.com/2019/09/12/a-tale-of-two-schools-one-taken-over-by-the-state-struggles-another-controlled-by-locals-rebounds/>
- ¹⁷ DPS Foundation, “Bull City Community Schools Partnership Impact Statement 2018-2022,” May 6, 2022, <https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5b33bd9d8ab72224630b6e69/t/631a120f18592e4d093f76c8/1662652965614/Impact+Statement+Bull+City+Community+Schools+Partnership+May+2022+%282%29.pdf>
- ¹⁸ Lauren Markham, Policy Analysis for California Education, “A Community School in Service of Newcomer Students,” August 2023, <https://edpolicyinca.org/publications/community-school-service-newcomer-students>
- ¹⁹ Ibid.
- ²⁰ Ibid.
- ²¹ Amber Hu, “Supporting Newcomers Through a Community School Model,” Learning Policy Institute, June 29, 2021, <https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/blog/supporting-newcomers-through-community-school-model>
- ²² Ibid.
- ²³ Lauren Markham, Policy Analysis for California Education, “A Community School in Service of Newcomer Students,” August 2023, <https://edpolicyinca.org/publications/community-school-service-newcomer-students>
- ²⁴ Amber Hu, “Supporting Newcomers Through a Community School Model,” Learning Policy Institute, June 29, 2021, <https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/blog/supporting-newcomers-through-community-school-model>
- ²⁵ Kristin Rogers, “Cedar Rapids elementary school expands library to reflect diverse student population,” KCRG, December 12, 2021, <https://www.kcrg.com/2021/12/12/cedar-rapids-elementary-school-expands-library-reflect-diverse-student-population/>
- ²⁶ Ibid.
- ²⁷ Laurie Impellizzeri, “A Remedy for Public Schools Catches On,” Capital & Main, May 31, 2022, <https://capitalandmain.com/a-remedy-for-public-schools-catches-on>
- ²⁸ Grace King, “Food pantry, trunk or treat recipients of Iowa State Education Association Grant,” The Gazette, October 17, 2023, <https://www.thegazette.com/k/food-pantry-trunk-or-treat-recipients-of-iowa-state-education-association-grant/>
- ²⁹ Angelia Ebner, email message to Jeremy Mohler, January 12, 2024.
- ³⁰ Ibid.
- ³¹ Ibid.
- ³² Kristin Rogers, “Cedar Rapids elementary school expands library to reflect diverse student population,” KCRG, December 12, 2021, <https://www.kcrg.com/2021/12/12/cedar-rapids-elementary-school-expands-library-reflect-diverse-student-population/>
- ³³ Jeff Bryant, “How community schools are helping a hard-hit city dig out of tough times,” Ed Politics, December 6, 2021, <https://edpolitics.org/how-community-schools-are-helping-a-hard-hit-city-dig-out-of-tough-times/>

- 34 Ibid.
- 35 Ibid.
- 36 Ibid.
- 37 Anna Maier, "Supporting Rural Education Gains Through Community Schools," Learning Policy Institute, February 20, 2024, <https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/blog/transforming-schools-supporting-rural-education-gains-through-community-schools>
- 38 Ibid.
- 39 West Kern Consortium, "West Kern Consortium," webpage accessed April 12, 2024. <https://www.westkern.org>
- 40 Anna Maier, "Supporting Rural Education Gains Through Community Schools," Learning Policy Institute, February 20, 2024, <https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/blog/transforming-schools-supporting-rural-education-gains-through-community-schools>
- 41 Ibid.
- 42 The Center for Popular Democracy, Coalition for Community Schools, and Southern Education Foundation, "Community Schools: Transforming Struggling Schools into Thriving Schools," February 2016, https://populardemocracy.org/sites/default/files/Community-Schools-Layout_e.pdf
- 43 Partnership for the Future of Learning, "On the Rise: Cincinnati's Community Learning Centers," webpage accessed April 12, 2024. <https://futureforlearning.org/media/cincinnati-film-series/>
- 44 The Center for Popular Democracy, Coalition for Community Schools, and Southern Education Foundation, "Community Schools: Transforming Struggling Schools into Thriving Schools," February 2016, https://populardemocracy.org/sites/default/files/Community-Schools-Layout_e.pdf
- 45 Jeff Bryant, "Milwaukee Students Embrace BLM," LA Progressive, August 26, 2020, <https://www.laprogressive.com/education-reform/milwaukee-students-embrace-blm>
- 46 Carol Burriss and Ryan Pflieger, Network for Public Education, "Broken Promises: An Analysis of Charter School Closures From 1999-2017," August 2020, <https://networkforpubliceducation.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/Broken-Promises-PDF.pdf>
- 47 Michael Ford and Fredrik Andersson, "Determinants of Organizational Failure in the Milwaukee School Voucher Program," Policy Studies Journal, May 11, 2016, <https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/psj.12164>
- 48 Jeff Bryant, "Milwaukee Students Embrace BLM," LA Progressive, August 26, 2020, <https://www.laprogressive.com/education-reform/milwaukee-students-embrace-blm>
- 49 Annysa Johnson, "As unrest grips the nation, MPS hopes to bolster its ethnic studies and Black Lives Matter programming," Milwaukee Journal Sentinel, June 4, 2020, <https://www.jsonline.com/story/news/education/2020/06/04/mps-hopes-expand-ethnic-studies-and-black-lives-matter-programming/3136592001/>
- 50 Ibid.
- 51 Ibid.
- 52 Minnesota Department of Education, "Minnesota Report Card," webpage accessed April 12, 2024. https://rc.education.mn.gov/#demographics/orgId=10317000000_groupType=district_p=b
- 53 Brandt Williams, "Poor American Indian graduation rates may have deep roots," MPR News, May 18, 2016, <https://www.mprnews.org/story/2016/05/18/poor-american-indian-grad-rates-may-have-deep-roots>
- 54 Blandin Foundation, "News Release: Anishinaabe Education programs build cultural understanding, identity and Native student resiliency in NE MN," April 25, 2023, <https://blandinfoundation.org/news-room/news-items/news-release-anishinaabe-education-programs-build-cultural-understanding-identity-and-native-student-resiliency-in-ne-mn/>
- 55 Ibid.
- 56 Sarah Lahm, "How Increasingly Popular Community Schools Boost Rural America," Ed Politics, September 20, 2021, <https://edpolitics.org/sarah-lahm-how-increasingly-popular-community-schools-boost-rural-america/>
- 57 Shannon Slatton, "Brooklyn Center Schools to Wrap Up Blue Barn Donation Drive," CCX Media, April 22, 2021, <https://ccxmedia.org/news/brooklyn-center-schools-to-wrap-up-blue-barn-donation-drive/>
- 58 Tim Post, "Full-service schools aim to focus on students' health and scores," MPR News, September 21, 2014, <https://www.mprnews.org/story/2014/09/21/full-service-schools>
- 59 Ibid.
- 60 Joshua Rosario, "In world of retirements and job-hopping, Jersey City school unlocks secret retaining 95% of its teachers," NJ.com, July 28, 2023, <https://www.nj.com/hudson/2023/07/in-world-of-retirements-and-job-hopping-jersey-city-school-unlocks-secret-to-retaining-95-of-its-teachers.html>
- 61 Mary Ann Koruth, "Gov. Murphy issues order to create task force to address teacher shortage," November 15, 2022, NorthJersey.com, <https://www.northjersey.com/story/news/education/2022/11/15/nj-gov-murphy-task-force-teacher-shortage-new-jersey/69647664007/>
- 62 Joshua Rosario, "In world of retirements and job-hopping, Jersey City school unlocks secret retaining 95% of its teachers," NJ.com, July 28, 2023, <https://www.nj.com/hudson/2023/07/in-world-of-retirements-and-job-hopping-jersey-city-school-unlocks-secret-to-retaining-95-of-its-teachers.html>
- 63 Jeff Bryant, "Why Some Schools Are a Step Ahead in Addressing Student Mental Health Needs," Ed Politics, September 27, 2023, <https://edpolitics.org/why-some-schools-are-a-step-ahead-in-addressing-student-mental-health-needs>
- 64 Ibid.
- 65 Angelia Ebner, email message to Jeremy Mohler, January 12, 2024.
- 66 Angelia Ebner, email message to Jeremy Mohler, January 12, 2024.
- 67 Angelia Ebner, email message to Jeremy Mohler, January 12, 2024.

- ⁶⁸ Chicago Teachers Union, “Anti-Racist Curriculum: Curriculum Circles as Healing Centered Pedagogy,” 2022, https://sharemylesson.com/webinars/community-schools-building-relationships-social-justice?check_logged_in=1#resources
- ⁶⁹ Ibid.
- ⁷⁰ Mila Koumpilova, “Chicago eyes dramatically expanding its Sustainable Community Schools program,” Chalkbeat Chicago, July 31, 2023, <https://www.chalkbeat.org/chicago/2023/7/31/23811427/chicago-public-schools-sustainable-community-schools-teachers-union/>
- ⁷¹ Ibid.
- ⁷² Ibid.
- ⁷³ Ibid.
- ⁷⁴ Laura Newberry, “Will California’s \$4.1-billion bet on ‘community schools’ transform K-12 education,” Los Angeles Times, July 20, 2022, <https://www.latimes.com/california/story/2022-07-20/the-promise-of-community-schools>
- ⁷⁵ Ibid.
- ⁷⁶ Ibid.
- ⁷⁷ Ibid.
- ⁷⁸ Ibid.
- ⁷⁹ Ibid.
- ⁸⁰ Charlie Thompson, Learning Policy Institute, “Felicitas & Gonzalo Mendez High School: A community school that honors its neighborhood’s legacy of educational justice,” August 2021, <https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/shared-learning-mendez-brief>
- ⁸¹ Ibid.
- ⁸² Ibid.
- ⁸³ Ibid.
- ⁸⁴ Ibid.
- ⁸⁵ Safe and Sound Schools, “2022 State of School Safety Report,” August 2022, <https://safeandsoundschools.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/08/State-of-School-Safety-Report-FINAL.pdf>
- ⁸⁶ California Department of Education, “2019-2020 Expulsion Rate: School of Math and Science Report,” webpage accessed April 12, 2024. <https://dq.cde.ca.gov/dataquest/dqCensus/DisExpRate.aspx?year=2019-20&aggllevel=School&cds=19647330119966>
- ⁸⁷ Ibid.
- ⁸⁸ Sacramento City Unified School District, “SCUSD Student Support Center History,” webpage accessed April 12, 2024. <https://www.scusd.edu/post/scusd-student-support-center-history>
- ⁸⁹ Tere Flores and Carl Pinkston, “Let’s advance racial justice through community schools,” EdSource, May 23, 2022, <https://edsources.org/2022/lets-advance-racial-justice-through-community-schools/672879>
- ⁹⁰ Larry Ferlazzo, “Response: How to Practice Restorative Justice in Schools,” EducationWeek, February 6, 2016, <https://www.edweek.org/teaching-learning/opinion-response-how-to-practice-restorative-justice-in-schools/2016/02>
- ⁹¹ Ibid.
- ⁹² Jeff Bryant, “How Community Schools Can Transform Parent Involvement for the Better,” The Progressive, June 20, 2023, <https://progressive.org/public-schools-advocate/how-community-schools-transform-parent-involvement-bryant-230620/>
- ⁹³ Jeff Bryant, “Are Community Schools the Last, Best Shot at Addressing Education Inequity?,” Ed Politics, August 23, 2022, <https://edpolitics.org/are-community-schools-the-last-best-shot-at-addressing-education-inequity/>
- ⁹⁴ Maryland State Department of Education, “Blueprint for Maryland’s Future,” webpage accessed April 12, 2024. <https://blueprint.marylandpublicschools.org>
- ⁹⁵ Jeff Bryant, “How Community Schools Can Transform Parent Involvement for the Better,” The Progressive, June 20, 2023, <https://progressive.org/public-schools-advocate/how-community-schools-transform-parent-involvement-bryant-230620/>
- ⁹⁶ Ibid.
- ⁹⁷ Jeff Bryant, “Are Community Schools the Last, Best Shot at Addressing Education Inequity?,” Ed Politics, August 23, 2022, <https://edpolitics.org/are-community-schools-the-last-best-shot-at-addressing-education-inequity/>
- ⁹⁸ California Partnership for the Future of Learning, “Life-Changing Skills for All Students: California Partnership for the Future of Learning Community Schools Toolkit,” August 2022, https://futureoflearningca.org/pdf/P4L_CommunitySchools_Toolkit.pdf
- ⁹⁹ Ibid.
- ¹⁰⁰ Ibid.
- ¹⁰¹ NEA Foundation, “A rural school district in Arkansas leads the way in supporting students through community school,” Chalkbeat, May 4, 2022, <https://www.chalkbeat.org/2022/5/4/23053185/a-rural-school-district-in-arkansas-leads-the-way-in-supporting-students-through-community-schools/>
- ¹⁰² Ibid.
- ¹⁰³ “Closing Gaps. Opening Doors.” ForwARd, February 1, 2021, <https://forwardarkansas.org/news/closing-gaps-opening-doors/>
- ¹⁰⁴ Kimberly Reeves, “Reagan High Stands Up and Fights,” The Austin Chronicle, October 31, 2008, <https://www.austinchronicle.com/news/2008-10-31/696453/>

- ¹⁰⁵ The Center for Popular Democracy, Coalition for Community Schools, and Southern Education Foundation, "Community Schools: Transforming Struggling Schools into Thriving Schools," February 2016, https://populardemocracy.org/sites/default/files/Community-Schools-Layout_e.pdf
- ¹⁰⁶ Ibid.
- ¹⁰⁷ Ibid.
- ¹⁰⁸ Ibid.
- ¹⁰⁹ Ibid.
- ¹¹⁰ Gail Cornwall, "A school created a homeless shelter in the gym and it paid off in the classroom," The Hechinger Report, Marcy 17, 2022, <https://hechingerreport.org/a-shelter-in-a-school-gym-for-students-experiencing-homelessness-paid-off-in-classrooms/>
- ¹¹¹ City & County of San Francisco Office of the Controller City Performance Unit, "Evaluation of the Stay Over Program at Buena Vista Horace Mann School," January 2020, <https://sfcontroller.org/sites/default/files/Documents/Auditing/SOP%20Evaluation%20Report%20FINAL.pdf>
- ¹¹² Gail Cornwall, "A school created a homeless shelter in the gym and it paid off in the classroom," The Hechinger Report, Marcy 17, 2022, <https://hechingerreport.org/a-shelter-in-a-school-gym-for-students-experiencing-homelessness-paid-off-in-classrooms/>
- ¹¹³ Ibid.